

The American Sovereignty Declaration

The World Health Organization (WHO) is a supranational United Nations agency that is **effectively controlled by the Chinese Communist Party (CCP)**, as evidenced, among other things, by the manner in which the WHO's Director-General, **Dr. Tedros Ghebreyesus**, has relentlessly accomplished **Beijing's bidding**. That includes advancing the CCP's interest in bringing about a post-Constitutional-America and "**global governance**" dominated by the Party. The CCP's hegemonic ambitions have no place for a powerful United States of America, human freedom or personal sovereignty.

The WHO is, moreover, underwritten and malignly influenced by other hostile special interests, including **Bill Gates** and **Big Pharma**. Their efforts to expand the WHO's supranational control **align with Beijing's**. If they are no more concerned than the CCP with actually advancing public health, Gates and his fellow corporate globalists exploit their roles with the World Health Organization to **generate profits**.

These factors make it hardly surprising that, in the course of the COVID-19 pandemic, the WHO lied⁸ about the nature,⁹ origins¹⁰ and effective responses¹¹ to the Wuhan Virus. The "China Model"¹² of lockdowns,¹³ masks¹⁴ and vaccine mandates¹⁵ and digital enforcement mechanisms¹⁶ was endorsed. And the WHO approved the use of expensive and inadequately tested¹⁷ gene therapies as "vaccinations" and the suppression¹⁸ of readily available, effective and inexpensive treatments. Thanks in part to such misconduct, the pandemic has resulted in the deaths of over a million Americans¹⁹ and many more elsewhere around the world, an untold number of whom perished needlessly.²⁰

Given the WHO's appalling record, it is outrageous that the **Biden** administration²¹ is working to give the WHO and its Director-General more power over sovereign nations, including the United States. Yet, U.S. government officials are actively negotiating amendments²² to existing International Health Regulations²³ and a new treaty²⁴ governing future pandemics. These accords

would effectively repose in Dr. Tedros the authority unilaterally to **dictate what constitutes**²⁵ an actual or potential Public Health Emergency of International Concern (PHEIC) and **to order**²⁶ how affected nations must respond.

The Biden administration has no intention of honoring the U.S. Senate's constitutional role in treaty-making by submitting such assaults on our sovereignty for its advice and consent. Moreover, the Senate has voted **not to require**²⁷ such treatment for these agreements.

In the hands of the CCP and its friends, that authority would allow enemies of this country, foreign and domestic, to **deprive Americans of their constitutional rights**²⁸ and other statutory protections. The WHO's Director-General may deem, for example, **gun violence**, ²⁹ **climate change**, ³⁰ problems afflicting **plants** or **animals**³¹ and so-called "**disinformation**" to be causing so-called public health emergencies.

Such a surrender of national sovereignty over public health would be bad enough. In practice, however, it will translate into a loss of personal sovereignty, as well, notably as a result of WHO directives that may interfere with individual patients' treatment by their physician.³³ That has already occurred³⁴ as a result of mere advisories issued by the World Health Organization. Much worse is surely in store if such a malevolent organization could in the future order governments and medical practitioners to administer problematic "vaccinations"³⁵ and other drugs or withhold less risky and more efficacious treatments.³⁶

What the WHO has euphemistically dubbed its "One Health"³⁷ approach enables it to take animals, plants and the environment under its jurisdiction. Doing so would give it authority over every aspect of life, under the guise of a potential public health emergency.

Other provisions of the proposed instruments would directly **interfere**³⁸ with the patient-physician relationship by dictating the way physicians **diagnose** and **treat**³⁹ individuals in their care. The WHO would have the authority to **require medical examinations**⁴⁰ and proof of mandated vaccinations in the form of a digital "vaccine passport."⁴¹ It could require governments and physicians to implement contact tracing, ⁴² quarantine, ⁴³ and specific treatments, including **forced vaccination**. ⁴⁴ And through a system of "Global Health Certificates," ⁴⁵ the World Health Organization seeks to institute a **system of digital documentation**, ⁴⁶ including **certificates**⁴⁷ for tests, vaccinations, other prescribed preventative measures, recovery and even travel.

As a means of institutionalizing such certificates and accessing the data they contain, the WHO and its masters envision compelling the universal adoption of digital health IDs. 48 Americans have already experienced 49 how such "vaccine passports" can be used to enforce "jab" mandates and otherwise control individuals' movements, activities and access to food, employment, education, finances, places of worship, 50 etc. The Communist Party has honed such totalitarian techniques into a "Social Credit System" inside the PRC and is now working to export it worldwide. 52

Once combined with an interoperable, global Central Bank Digital Currencies⁵³ (also under development and backed by the Chinese Communist Party,⁵⁴ the Biden⁵⁵ administration, the World Economic Forum,⁵⁶ World Bank,⁵⁷ G20,⁵⁸ and other⁵⁹ supranational globalist organizations), the WHO could enforce its medical tyranny by severing⁶⁰ unvaccinated individuals from their bank accounts and credit cards. They would thus be trapped in a "digital gulag" ⁶¹ unless and until they comply with whatever protocol the WHO deems advantageous to its CCP-influenced interests.

For all these reasons, we the undersigned declare that the United States must end its membership in, cease funding of and submitting to the World Health Organization before the WHO is granted the authority effectively to compel compliance with the public health dictates of Dr. Tedros Ghebreyesus or any other unelected, unaccountable international bureaucrat.

¹ Feldwisch-Drentrup, Hinnerk. "How WHO Became China's Coronavirus Accomplice." *Foreign Policy*. April 2, 2020. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/02/china-coronavirus-who-health-soft-power/.

² Katz, Jeff. "Terrorist Connection At The World Health Organization." *Newsradio 1140 WRVA*. April 23, 2020. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.audacy.com/newsradiowrva/blogs/jeff-katz/who-director-was-leader-of-group-designated-terrorist-by-us.

³ Ruggiero, Anthony. "Biden Must Move Fast to Replace WHO's Tedros." *Foreign Policy*. September 9, 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2021/09/09/biden-must-move-fast-replace-whos-tedros/.

⁴ "Xi says China must lead way in reform of global governance." *Reuters*. June 23, 2018. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-diplomacy/xi-says-china-must-lead-way-in-reform-of-global-governance-idUSKBN1JJ0GT.

- ⁵ "Voluntary contributions Specified." *World Health Organization*. 2022-23. Accessed April 4, 2023. http://open.who.int/2020-21/contributors/overview/vcs?name=Bill%20%26%20Melinda%20Gates%20Foundation.
- ⁶ Mardell, Jacob. "China's global healthcare ambitions: Gaining influence on the international stage." *Merics*. November 26, 2020. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://merics.org/en/short-analysis/chinas-global-healthcare-ambitions-gaining-influence-international-stage.
- ⁷ Bank, David and Buckman, Rebecca. "Gates Foundation Buys Stakes in Drug Makers." *Wall Street Journal*. May 17, 2002. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1021577629748680000.
- ⁸ Editorial Board. "World Health Coronavirus Disinformation." *Wall Street Journal*. April 5, 2020. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/world-health-coronavirus-disinformation-11586122093.
- ⁹ Shaw, Adam. "WHO says it is 'assured' that coronavirus is 'natural in origin' as US probes Wuhan lab." Fox News. May 1, 2020. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/who-assured-coronavirus-natural-in-origin.
- ¹⁰ Gordon, Michael R. and Strobel, Warren P. "Lab Leak Most Likely Origin of Covid-19 Pandemic, Energy Department Now Says." *Wall Street Journal*. February 26, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/covid-origin-china-lab-leak-807b7b0a.
- ¹¹ Leake, John, McCullough, Peter A., Kennedy, Robert F. Jr. *The Courage to Face COVID-19: Preventing Hospitalization and Death While Battling the Bio-Pharmaceutical Complex*. (Dallas: Counterplay Books, 2022).
- ¹² Godement, Francois. "Fighting the Coronavirus Pandemic: China's Influence at the World Health Organization." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. March 23, 2020. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/03/23/fighting-coronavirus-pandemic-china-s-influence-at-world-health-organization-pub-81405.
- ¹³ "Wuhan lockdown 'unprecedented', shows commitment to contain virus: WHO representative in China." *Reuters*. January 23, 2020. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-health-who-idUSKBN1ZM1G9.
- ¹⁴ Howe, Caleb. "NYT Op-Ed Covers Explosive Study Finding Mask Mandates Useless: 'Will Any Lessons Be Learned?'" *Mediaite*. February 23, 2023. Accessed April 12, 2023. https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/politics/nyt-op-ed-covers-explosive-study-finding-mask-mandates-useless-will-any-lessons-be-learned/ar-AA17Rei9.
- ¹⁵ "Beijing Rolls Out China's First Ever Covid Vaccine Mandate." *Bloomberg*. July 6, 2022. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-07-06/beijing-rolls-out-china-s-first-ever-covid-vaccine-mandate.
- ¹⁶ "Moving towards digital documentation of COVID-19 status." *World Health Organization*. 27 August 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.who.int/news/item/27-08-2021-moving-towards-digital-documentation-of-covid-19-status.
- ¹⁷ "Covid-19 vaccine trials cannot tell us if they will save lives." *BMJ*. October 21, 2020. https://www.bmj.com/company/newsroom/covid-19-vaccine-trials-cannot-tell-us-if-they-will-save-lives/.
- ¹⁸ Turner, Ford. 'Physicians tell Pa. lawmakers alternative COVID-19 treatments are suppressed in favor of profits; discussion called distraction from vaccine focus. *The Morning Call.* December 13, 2021. https://www.mcall.com/2021/12/13/physicians-tell-pa-lawmakers-alternative-covid-19-treatments-are-suppressed-in-favor-of-profits-discussion-called-distraction-from-vaccine-focus/.
- ¹⁹ United States: Coronavirus Deaths: 1,115,356. *Worldometer*. April 4, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/country/us/.
- ²⁰ "Reported Cases and Deaths by Country or Territory." *Worldometer*. April 4, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/#countries.
- ²¹ "Biden's Amendments Hand U.S. Sovereignty to the WHO." *The Desert Review*. May 12, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.thedesertreview.com/opinion/columnists/biden-s-amendments-hand-u-s-sovereignty-to-the-who/article-efcbf104-d20b-11ec-b257-b7c86410fc43.html.

- ²² Lizárraga, Dr. Pedro Alejandro Villarreal. "Lawmaking at the WHO: Amendments to the International Health Regulations and a New Pandemic Treaty After COVID-19." *SWP*. January 13, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.swp-berlin.org/10.18449/2023C04/.
- ²³ "Article-by-Article Compilation of Proposed Amendments to the International Health Regulations (2005) submitted in accordance with decision WHA75(9) (2022)." *World Health Organization*. November 14-15, 2022. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://apps.who.int/gb/wgihr/pdf files/wgihr1/WGIHR Compilation-en.pdf.
- ²⁴ "Zero draft of the WHO CA+ for the consideration of the Intergovernmental Negotiating Body at its fourth meeting. *World Health Organization*." February 1, 2023. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://apps.who.int/gb/inb/pdf_files/inb4/A_INB4_3-en.pdf.
- ²⁵ Filip, Birsen. "The WHO's Pandemic Treaty: The End of National Sovereignty and Freedom." *The Epoch Times*. June 7, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.theepochtimes.com/the-whos-pandemic-treaty-the-end-of-national-sovereignty-and-freedom 4511047.html.
- ²⁶ Mercola, Joseph. "WHO Pandemic Treaty: What It Is, Why It Matters and How to Stop It." *The Epoch Times*. May 24, 2022. https://www.theepochtimes.com/what-you-need-to-know-about-the-who-pandemic-treaty 4487215.html.
- ²⁷ Targeted News Service. "Washington, D.C., Roll Call report." *The Columbian*. April 2, 2023. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.columbian.com/news/2023/apr/02/washington-d-c-roll-call-report-42/.
- ²⁸ Chemerinsky, Erwin; Choper, Jesse H. and Goodwin, Michele. "Civil Liberties in a Pandemic: The Lessons of History." *Cornell Law Review*. August 4, 2021. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://cornelllawreview.org/2021/08/04/civil-liberties-in-a-pandemic-the-lessons-of-history/.
- ²⁹ "Gun Violence is a Public Health Crisis." *National Institute for Healthcare Management*. June 9, 2022. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://nihcm.org/newsletter/gun-violence-is-a-public-health-problem.
- ³⁰ "Climate Change is a Health Emergency." *American Lung Association*. 2019. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.apha.org/-/media/files/pdf/topics/climate/190429_declaration_climate_health.ashx...
- ³¹ "One Health is critical to addressing zoonotic public health threats and environmental issues." *World Health Organization*. March 21, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.who.int/news/item/21-03-2022-one-health-is-critical-to-addressing-zoonotic-public-health-threats-and-environmental-issues.
- ³² "The consumption of disinformation as a health crisis." *Journal of Public Health*, Volume 45, Issue 1, March 2023. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://academic.oup.com/jpubhealth/article-abstract/45/1/e161/6696912.
- ³³ Stockburger, George, Hamburg, Daniel. "Doctor accused of mass-prescribing Ivermectin, Hydroxychloroquine fired by Pa. hospital. *ABC27 News*. February 3, 3033. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.abc27.com/news/top-stories/doctor-accused-of-mass-prescribing-ivermectin-hydroxychloroquine-fired-by-pa-hospital/.
- ³⁴ Carlson, Tucker and McCullough, Dr. Peter. "The Covid Worldwide Conspiracy: Tucker Carlson Interviews Dr. Peter McCullough." *Fox Nation*. May 13, 2021. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://hcommons.org/deposits/objects/hc:43766/datastreams/CONTENT/content.
- ³⁵ "New study updates evidence on rare heart condition after covid vaccination." *BMJ*. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.bmj.com/company/newsroom/new-study-updates-evidence-on-rare-heart-condition-after-covid-vaccination/.
- ³⁶ Clark, Christine. "Choosing and using ivermectin for covid-19 in India." *Medical Update Online*. May 19, 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://medicalupdateonline.com/2021/05/choosing-and-using-ivermectin-for-covid-19-in-india/.
- ³⁷ "One Health." *World Health Organization*. September 21, 2017. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.who.int/news-room/questions-and-answers/item/one-health.
- 38 Filip. "The WHO's Pandemic Treaty."
- ³⁹ Littlejohn, Reggie. "COVID Immunization and Surveillance." *American Thinker*. February 25, 2023. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.americanthinker.com/articles/2023/02/covid immunization and surveillance.html."

⁴⁰ Filip.

- ⁴¹ Knightly, Kit. "WHO moving forward on GLOBAL vaccine passport program." *Off-Guardian*. March 1, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://off-guardian.org/2022/03/01/who-moving-foward-on-global-vaccine-passport-program/.
- ⁴² Dawson, Julie and Duda, Christian. "How digital identity can improve lives in a post-COVID-19 world." *World Economic Forum*. Jan 14, 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2021/01/davos-agenda-digital-identity-frameworks/.
- ⁴³ Hale, Erin. "China's huge quarantine camps standing months after 'zero COVID'." *AlJazeera*. March 23, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2023/3/23/china-quit-zero-covid-its-huge-quarantine-centers-staved-put.
- centers-stayed-put.

 44 "COVID-19 and mandatory vaccination: Ethical considerations." World Health Organization. May 30, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Policy-brief-Mandatory-vaccination-2022.1.
- ⁴⁵ "Deutsche Telekom to build global COVID vaccine verification app for WHO." *Reuters*. February 23, 2022. Accessed April 6, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/deutsche-telekom-build-global-covid-vaccine-verification-app-who-2022-02-23/.
- ⁴⁶ Smith, Lee. Vaccine Passports for 2023 Pushed by Global Health Officials. *The Epoch Times*. November 22, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.theepochtimes.com/vaccine-passports-for-2023-pushed-by-global-health-officials 4880330.html.
- ⁴⁷ "Digital documentation of COVID-19 certificates: vaccination status: technical specifications and implementation guidance." *World Health Organization*. August 27, 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Digital certificates-vaccination-2021.1.
- ⁴⁸ "Global Strategy on Digital Health 2020-2025." *World Health Organization*. 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/344249/9789240020924-eng.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Kelleher, Suzanne Rowan. "A National Vaccine Pass Has Quietly Rolled Out And Red States Are Getting On Board." *Forbes*. February 24, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.forbes.com/sites/suzannerowankelleher/2022/02/24/national-vaccine-quietly-rolled-out/?sh=734187946be6.
- ⁵⁰ Waite, Thom. "Digital money: utopian dream or totalitarian nightmare?" *DazedDigital*. January 12, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.dazeddigital.com/life-culture/article/57927/1/unpacking-perils-of-digital-money-cryptocurrency-cbdc-black-mirror-totalitarian.
- ⁵¹ Kuo, Lily. "China bans 23m from buying travel tickets as part of 'social credit' system." *The Guardian*. March 1, 2019. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/mar/01/china-bans-23m-discredited-citizens-from-buying-travel-tickets-social-credit-system.
- ⁵² Cyrk, Stu. "Communist China's Social Credit System Is Being Copied Everywhere." *The Epoch Times*. December 19, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.theepochtimes.com/communist-chinas-social-credit-system-is-being-copied-everywhere 4905839.html.
- ⁵³ Mims, Christopher. "Central-Bank Digital Currencies Are Coming—Whether Countries Are Ready or Not." *Wall Street Journal*. January 16, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/digital-currencies-banking-system-11673625716.
- ⁵⁴ Greene, Robert. "Beijing's Global Ambitions for Central Bank Digital Currencies Are Growing Clearer." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. October 6, 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://camegieendowment.org/2021/10/06/beijing-s-global-ambitions-for-central-bank-digital-currencies-are-growing-clearer-pub-85503.
- ⁵⁵ Abbruzzese, Jason and Collier, Kevin. "Biden takes big step toward government-backed digital currency." *NBC News*. March 9, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/crypto/us-government-digital-currency-rcna19248.

- ⁵⁸ Pessarlay, Wahid. "G20 financial regulators set to release global digital currency financial framework." Coingeek. March 1, 2023. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://coingeek.com/g20-financial-regulators-set-to-release-global-digitalcurrency-financial-framework/.
- ⁵⁹ Georgieva, Kristalina. "The Future of Money: Gearing up for Central Bank Digital Currency." *International* Monetary Fund. February 9, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2022/02/09/sp020922-the-future-of-money-gearing-up-for-central-bankdigital-currency.
- ⁶⁰ Roy, Avik. "Biden's Beijing-Style Plan for Single-Payer Banking." Wall Street Journal. October 8, 2021. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.nationalreview.com/2021/10/bidens-beijing-style-plan-for-single-payerbanking/.
- 61 "Webinar | Digital Gulag: The WHO's Proposed Amendments to the International Health Regulations." Stop Vax Passports! Accessed April 4, 2023. https://stopvaxpassports.org/webinar-digital-gulag-the-whos-proposedamendments-to-the-international-health-regulations/.

⁵⁶ Connecting Digital Economies: Policy Recommendations for Cross-Border Payments." World Economic Forum, June 2, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://www.weforum.org/reports/connecting-digital-economies-policy-recommendations-for-cross-border-payments.

⁵⁷ Bossone, Biagio. "CBDC and financial inclusion: Changing the paradigm (Part 1)." World Bank Blogs. October 3, 2022. Accessed April 4, 2023. https://blogs.worldbank.org/allaboutfinance/cbdc-and-financial-inclusion-changingparadigm-part-1.